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The City of New York

Manhattan Community Board 8
                                                   City of New York

                                       Community Board 8, Manhattan

                                            Parks Committee meeting

                                            February 3, 2011, 6:30 PM

                                 New York Blood Center, 310 E. 67th St.

                                                  Conference Room 1

CB8M Members present: Elizabeth Ashby, Molly Blayney, Michele Birnbaum, Susan Evans, Jane Parshall, Mary Pike, Rita Popper, Peggy Price, Barbara Rudder, Barry Schneider, Judy Schneider, Teri Slater, Marco Tamayo, Debbie Teitelbaum, Nick Viest.

Absent excused: Scott Falk, Helene Simon and Public Member Laura Mayer.

1. Review of the Parks Dept.’s proposal for an abstract steel sculpture on the Park Ave. Mall in 2012.

Jonathan Kuhn, the Parks Dept.’s Director of Art & Antiquities, introduced Lucy Mitchell-Innes of the Innes-Mitchell & Nash Gallery. She presented a proposal for a sculpture to be placed on the Park Ave Mall from March to August, 2012. The sculpture, by British artist Sir Anthony Caro, would be a still-untitled work of abstract art made of galvanized steel. According to Ms. Mitchell-Innes, the artist envisions the artwork—Caro’s largest ever—to be seen while moving, in a vehicle or while walking. 

The Caro work would be specially designed for the site and be placed along the mall spanning 3 blocks from East 59 to 62 Streets. Tree-height at its highest point, the sculpture would not interfere with grates, trees, or flowers on the mall, and would not block traffic, Ms. Mitchell-Innes said—adding that the DOT would sign off on the installation. The sculpture’s weight at each post will not exceed 2 tons. There will be small signs with the artist’s name, and the artist may want it to be sold when removed. 

The sculpture will be prefabricated and installed in pieces. When the artwork is removed, the mall will be restored to its original condition. 

The Fund for Park Avenue has written a letter of support for the Caro project. According to Parks Dept. officials, the City would not incur any costs from the project.  

However, some CB8M members expressed concerns about the project, including: fears that the sculpture could interfere with plantings, for which the Park Ave. Malls are intended to be used; the size of the planned sculpture, which could shade Mall trees for 6 months; and safety concerns, given the design of the artwork, which conceivably could invite children to climb on it.   

In response, Parks Dept. officials promised to monitor the Malls to ensure that the sculpture doesn’t interfere with plantings, and, if needed, hire a security guard to ensure safety at the project. 

Parks Dept. officials also said they would present CB8M with final plans for the artwork. 

Resolution:

WHEREAS the Parks Dept. is seeking approval for an abstract steel sculpture by British artist, Sir Anthony Caro, to placed on three blocks along the Park Avenue Malls from East 59th St. to East 62nd St., from March until August, 2012; and

WHEREAS the Fund for Park Avenue and the City’s Transportation Dept. have expressed their support for the art project; and

WHEREAS the Parks Dept. plans to ensure that the artwork will not jeopardize the existing plantings on the Park Ave. Mall; and 

WHEREAS the Parks Dept. will hire security guards at the sculpture’s site if the artwork causes a safety problem; therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED that Community Board 8, Manhattan approves of the Parks Dept.’s plans to install a 3-block sculpture by Sir Anthony Caro along the Park Avenue Malls, from East 59th St. to East 62nd St., from March to August, 2012. 

VOTE: 13-0-2. In favor: Molly Blayney, Michele Birnbaum, Susan Evans, Mary Pike, Jane Parshall, Rita Popper, Peggy Price, Barbara Rudder, Barry Schneider, Judy Schneider, Marco Tamayo, Debbie Teitelbaum, Nick Viest. 

Abstain: Elizabeth Ashby, Teri Slater. 

2.  Review of the Parks Dept.’s proposals for food vendors at various sites in Central Park—a joint issue with the Landmarks and Vendors Committees.

Glenn Kaalund, of the Parks Dept.’s Revenue unit, presented his department’s current proposals: to seek bids to relicense for 5 years hot dog stands at 12 existing locations in Central Park; and a proposal to seek bids for specialty food carts at two locations: 72nd St and 5th Ave. and 80th St. and Central Park West. As proposed, applicants seeking the 80th St. and CPW spot could apply to sell either from a specialty cart or from a mobile truck.

None of the sites would be new food sales locations. However, the specialty carts at 72nd St. and 5th Ave. and 80th St. and CPW would replace the hot dog stands at those sites. (Preliminary planning is underway for a specialty cart in Central Park’s Cherry Hill area, which would be a new vending location, if approved.) 

Mr. Kaalund defined “specialty carts” as enclosed, three-wheel vehicles. Standing some 6-to-8 feet high and10 feet long, they are expected to display an “artful” exterior design. Their purpose is to “offer something healthier than hot dogs, such as sandwiches, soups and salads,” Mr. Kaalund said. 

Currently, Central Park has five such specialty carts—excluding the temporary mobile food trucks now at the Tavern on the Green site. Existing specialty cart locations include: 2 in front of the Metropolitan Museum of Art, one at E. 60th St. and 5th Ave. 61st St. one at Center Drive and one at 63rd St. and East Drive. 

CB8M members approved of the plan to continue licensing the hot dog-style pushcarts at the 12 sites in which vendors’ contracts will be expiring.

However, many of the CB8M attendees voiced concerns about selling food from specialty carts and mobile trucks. Among the issues raised: the larger--and thus, more obtrusive--size of specialty carts versus the smaller, traditional hot dog pushcarts; the visual clutter created by such larger-sized vendors that are expected to create individual designs on their specialty carts, in contrast to the uniformity of hot dog pushcart; the intrusion of such commercialism in what is supposed to be a natural, verdant parkland setting; the possibility that specialty carts and mobile trucks would create noise, unpleasant smells, dirt and sidewalk/street congestion; and the fact that existing restaurants in Central Park already offer food options to hot dogs. 

Some CB8M members suggested that the Parks Dept. consider alternatives to specialty carts and trucks for food vending. Suggestions included: adapting for Central Park the food vending kiosks seen in lower Manhattan; and instituting hot dog-sized pushcarts that sell cold food, such as sandwiches. A CB8M member also asked that the Parks Dept. provide the Community Board with a list of locations of the 55 existing food vending sites in Central Park. 

Resolution 1:

WHEREAS the Parks Dept. has proposed seeking bids to relicense hot dog pushcarts at 12 Central Park sites where such food selling currently exists; and

WHEREAS the plan would not expand the total number of hot dog vendors in Central Park; and

WHEREAS the size and appearance of these food operations is appropriate to the scenic, landmarked Central Park; therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED that Community Board 8, Manhattan approves of the Parks Dept.’s plans to issue a request for bids to relicense hot dog pushcarts at 12 sites in Central Park where current licenses for them will be expiring. 

VOTE: 14-0-0. In favor: Elizabeth Ashby, Molly Blayney, Michele Birnbaum, Susan Evans, Mary Pike, Rita Popper, Peggy Price, Barbara Rudder, Barry Schneider, Judy Schneider, Teri Slater, Marco Tamayo, Debbie Teitelbaum, Nick Viest. 

Resolution 2:

WHEREAS mobile specialty food carts and food vending trucks create visual blight and potential noise and air pollution in parkland intended to be a verdant, natural setting and haven for cleaner air; and

WHEREAS specialty food carts and mobile trucks are larger, and thus more obtrusive, than traditional hot dog stands; and

WHEREAS restaurants already exist in Central Park that offer food alternatives to hot dogs and beverages; and

WHEREAS the plan for specialty carts at one proposed location—80th St. and Central Park West—could include vending from a food truck, despite Community Board 8 M’s stated opposition to selling food from such vehicles; therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED that Community Board 8, Manhattan, opposes the Parks Dept.’s proposal to seek bids to operate specialty carts at two Central Park locations: at 72nd St. and 5th Ave. and at 80th St. and Central Park West.

VOTE: 12-2-0. In favor: Elizabeth Ashby, Molly Blayney, Michele Birnbaum, Susan Evans, Mary Pike, Rita Popper, Peggy Price, Barbara Rudder, Teri Slater, Marco Tamayo, Debbie Teitelbaum, Nick Viest. 

Opposed: Barry Schneider, Judy Schneider. 

3. Review of the MTA’s plans to remove additional trees due to Second Ave. Subway Construction

In January, CB8M strongly objected to the MTA’s surprise announcement that it would soon be removing an additional 7 trees in the area of 72nd St. and Second Ave. After CB8’s Parks Committee voiced its concerns to the MTA and Parks Dept. about removing so many more trees than originally planned, the MTA agreed to limit the number of tree removals to 5. 

At the February Parks Committee meeting, Marcus Book, of New York City Transit, along with representatives of the contractor working at the subway construction site, discussed the tree removal plans at E.72nd St. 

Specifically, the Parks Committee learned that 5 trees would be removed from the east side of Second Ave. between 70th and 72nd St. Of the 5 trees, 4 will be cut down, while 1 will be transplanted. The 2 trees being saved will be at the south and north east sides of 71st St. and Second Ave. Meeting attendees maintained that the transplanted tree should be relocated in the CB8M district—if at all possible, near 72nd St.

CB8M has not yet learned how many tree replacements the community will receive for those being lost. Some members asked for replacements that are more mature and sturdier than the saplings often planted in sidewalk tree beds.

Meeting attendees stressed that, in the future, the MTA should notify the Community Board well in advance when considering tree removals for subway construction. Such earlier notice would give CB8M adequate time to review the MTA’s plans.
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